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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE PAXTON-BUCKLEY-LODA COMMUNITY UNIT 
SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 10 BOARD OF EDUCATION OF FORD, CHAMPAIGN, VERMILION, 
IROQUOIS, AND LIVINGSTON COUNTIES OF THE STATE OF ILLINOIS HELD WEDNESDAY, JULY 
13, 2011 AT 7:00 P.M. AT THE PAXTON-BUCKLEY-LODA BOARD ROOM IN PAXTON, ILLINOIS. 
 
 
President Dawn Bachtold called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  
 
Upon roll call, the following board members answered present:  Dawn Bachtold, Mike Short, Dean Swan, 
Shawn Young, Dave Dowling, Doug Wolken, and Cris Thompson.   
 
Others present were Cliff McClure, Tara Wienke, Amy Teske, Nancy Hofer, Stan Daro, Mike Brehm, Molly 
Steiger, Richard Bennett, Thomas Mertes, and Will Brumleve. 
 
Dean Swan made a motion to go into closed session to discuss to discuss the appointment, employment, 
compensation, performance of specific employees of the public body pursuant to 5 ILCS 120/2(c)1 and   
Discussion of minutes of meetings lawfully closed under this Act, whether for purposes of approval by the 
body of the minutes or semi-annual review of the minutes as mandated by Section 2.06 and discuss the 
destruction of audio recordings that are 18 months or older pursuant to 5 ILCS 120/2(c)21. Dave Dowling 
seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the 
motion passed.   
 
Closed session began at 7:01 p.m. 
 
Dave Dowling made a motion to come out of closed session Cris Thompson seconded the motion.  Upon 
roll call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Closed session ended at 7:25 p.m. 
 
Dave Dowling made a motion to approve the minutes of the previous month.  Mike Short seconded the 
motion.  Upon roll call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed. 
 
Dean Swan made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  Mike Short seconded the motion.  Upon roll 
call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Dean Swan made a motion to approve payment of all current bills.   Doug Wolken seconded the motion.  
Upon roll call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Dean Swan read a letter from the family of Sadie Booker thanking the Board for the memorial gift. 
 
Dean Swan read a letter from Marilyn Weber thanking the Board for the retirement dinner party. 
 
Dean Swan read a letter dated June 30, 2011 from Justin Kean resigning from his teaching and assistant 
football coaching. 
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Dean Swan read a letter dated June 17, 2011 from Kirsten Wallace resigning as a paraprofessional 
effective immediately. 
 
Dean Swan read a letter dated July 11, 2011 from Scotland Vogel resigning as Junior High assistant 
baseball coach. 
 
Dean Swan read a letter from the Illinois High School Association congratulating the High School 
cheerleading, scholastic bowl, girls basketball, boys basketball, and speech teams for receiving academic 
awards. 
 
No visitors addressed the Board. 
 
Mr. McClure advised the Board that the Policy Review Committee has four policies ready for approval, 
namely School Board Policy No. 2.230 which concerns visitors addressing the Board and limiting their time 
to three minutes, School Board Policy Nos. 2.265 and 2.295 describing the District’s head injury and 
concussion protocol for athletes and students, and School Board Policy No. 7.60 which is a residency 
policy for students.  Mr. McClure stated the head injury and concussion information for the policies came 
from Tammy Glazik, Marco Boscolo, Dr. Jeremy Henrichs, Chris Miller, and IHSA. 
 
Mr. McClure advised the Board that the Building and Grounds Committee has recommended that the 
District begin working on the water infiltration project at Eastlawn Elementary, replacing at least part of the 
High School stage lighting, concrete work at the track field, and begin looking at lighting for the football field 
over the next year.   He also stated the District will need to prepare for beginning the interview process and 
dissemination of a statement of interest to architect firms for a new District architect. 
 
Ms. Wienke informed the Board that High School credit recovery went very well.  She stated that all 
students who began summer school completed the process and has met with the credit recovery staff at 
the close of summer school.  Ms. Wienke stated they discussed things that need to be changed for 
accountability and that from a student/faculty standpoint the Ed Options software was overwhelming 
popular.  She stated that the students were involved and doing their work, and staff were basically 
facilitating the students.  Ms. Wienke then ran some statistics on credit recovery and gave the Board 
percentages with regard to the District’s Math and English scores.  Mr. McClure stated that some 
modifications need to be made at the High School with regard to English and Math credit recovery, and the 
District may be looking at utilizing Ed Options throughout the school year and not just during the summer. 
 
Ms. Wienke also informed the Board about the District’s Collaborative Learning contract.  She stated this 
vendor is offering an incentive.  For a three year contract, Collaborative Learning would give the District 
their other two software programs, Standard Score and Instructional Planner, for free for the first three 
years.  Ms. Wienke feels that with the transitions that are ahead these two software programs would be 
very beneficial to the District, and the cost of the two software programs if not free would be approximately 
$6,000.00 per year.  In closing, Ms. Wienke stated that the PSAE scores were delayed from the State. 
 
Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve the 2011/2012 waste proposal from Elson’s Paxton Sanitary 
Service.  This vendor has served the District for several years.  Mike Short made a motion to approve the  
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2011/2012 waste service proposal from Elson’s Paxton Sanitary Service.  Dave Dowling seconded the 
motion.  Upon roll call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure advised the Board that at last month’s meeting Ms. Dunlavey and several students gave a 
demonstration on Scholastic Bowl competition and feels this fits into the District’s mission and vision 
statements.  He stated that there already has been a position created at the Junior High level for Scholastic 
Bowl and has talked with Stan Daro and John Overstreet about the stipend at the High School level.  
Scholastic Bowl is similar to High School speech, and it is Mr. McClure’s recommendation that the 
beginning stipend be $3,866.00 for one Scholastic Bowl coach only.  Dave Dowling made a motion to 
approve the High School and Junior High beginning Scholastic Bowl teams, and the High School stipend to 
be $3,866.00 for one High School coach.  Shawn Young seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all board 
members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve School Board Policy Nos. 2.230, 7.60, 2.265, and 2.295.  
Dave Dowling made a motion to approve School Board Policy Nos. 2.230, 7.60, 2.265, and 2.295.  Cris 
Thompson seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous 
and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure informed the Board that FY 2012 budget process has begun, and he has run preliminary 
numbers already for expenditures and revenue.  He stated that revenues will start firming up within the next 
month and that a zero growth budget has been established for all buildings.  Mr. McClure explained to the 
Board that the District is looking at deficits in the Education, Operations and Maintenance, and 
Transportation Funds by the end of the 2011/2012 school year.  He reiterated that the budget is just a first 
glimpse of where the District will end up at the end of the 2011/2012 school year and that State funding is 
still uncertain for special education and transportation.  Mr. McClure suggested that he would like to meet 
with the Finance Committee prior to the start of next month’s meeting.  The Committee will recommend to 
the full Board to place the recommended budget on display for thirty days.  Dave Dowling made a motion to 
approve the beginning the fiscal year 2012 Paxton-Buckley-Loda CUSD No. 10 budget.  Cris Thompson 
seconded the motion. Upon roll call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the 
motion passed.   
  
Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve a three year contract with Collaborative Learning in the 
amount of $30,813.06.  He reminded the Board that this has to be paid upfront for the three years.  Mike 
Short made a motion to approve a three year contract with Collaborative Learning in the amount of 
$30,813.06.  Doug Wolken seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all board members being present, the vote 
was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure informed the Board that Dr. Brehm has prepared his technology report and has been installing 
a lot of equipment over the course of the summer, and Doug Parsons has been installing all the electrical 
that has been needed for the projectors and smartboards.  Mr. McClure stated that seventy-one projectors 
have been installed throughout all buildings and only three projections are left to be installed.  He stated 
that document cameras are also in.  A discussion was held regarding the District’s technology plans for the 
next year. 
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Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve Nancy Hofer as an authorized signor for the District’s 
general fund account at Farmers-Merchants National Bank of Paxton.  Mike Short made a motion to 
approve Nancy Hofer as an authorized signor for the District’s general fund account at Farmers-Merchants 
National Bank of Paxton.  Dean Swan seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all board members being 
present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure informed the Board that Tara Wienke, Mike Brehm, Mike White, Joe Meyer, and Trent 
Eshleman met last week and are applying for a $10,000.00 Monsanto grant.  He stated that Mr. Meyer and 
Mr. White need to come up with a plan on how to utilize the funds if awarded the grant. 
 
Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve the resignations of Just Kean as High School drivers 
education teacher and assistant football coach, Kristen Wallace as a paraprofessional, and Scotland Vogel 
as Junior High assistant baseball coach.  Dave Dowling made a motion to approve the resignations of Just 
Kean as High School drivers education teacher and assistant football coach, Kristen Wallace as a 
paraprofessional, and Scotland Vogel as Junior High assistant baseball coach.  Mike Short seconded the 
motion.  Upon roll call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve the destruction of closed session recordings from November 
2009 and prior and not release any closed session minutes.  Dave Dowling made a motion to approve the 
destruction of closed session recordings from November 2009 and prior and not release any closed 
session minutes.  Mike Short seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all board members being present, the 
vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve the revised 2011/2012 contract of Richard Bennett in the 
amount of $60,727.00.  Dean Swan made a motion to approve the revised 2011/2012 contract of Richard 
Bennett in the amount of $60,727.00.  Cris Thompson seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all board 
members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure recommended the Board affirm Rob Pacey as a volunteer coach for 2011/2012 Junior High 
cross country.  Mike Short made a motion to affirm Rob Pacey as a volunteer coach for 2011/2012 Junior 
High cross country.  Shawn Young seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all board members being present, 
the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve the hiring of Erik Ronney as a High School health and 
drivers education teacher for the 2011/2012 school year with a TRS salary of $32,530.00.  Dave Dowling 
made a motion to approve the hiring of Erik Ronney as a High school health and drivers education teacher 
for the 2011/2012 school year with a TRS salary of $32,530.00.  Cris Thompson seconded the motion.  
Upon roll call, all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve Tara Wienke as 6th grade girls basketball coach for the 
2011/2012 school year. Mike Short made a motion to approve Tara Wienke as 6th grade girls basketball 
coach for the 2011/2012 school year.  Dean Swan seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all board members 
being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mr. McClure recommended the Board approve Brock Niebuhr as a High School assistant football coach for 
the 2011/2012 school year.  Shawn Young made a motion to approve Brock Niebuhr as a High School 



 - 5 -

assistant football coach for the 2011/2012 school year.  Doug Wolken seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, 
all board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
 
Mike Short made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Dave Dowling seconded the motion.  Upon roll call, all 
board members being present, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.   
  
The meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m. 
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